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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CITY PENSION SUSTAINABILITY
MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 20, 2009
3:00 P.M.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER
1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Michael Corrigan (Chair), Reginald Brown, Kevin Hyde (dep. 3:52), Warren Jones (arr. 3:10, dep. 3:50)
Excused: Stephen Joost
Subject Matter Experts: John Keane – Police and Fire Pension Fund; Alan Mosley – Chief Administrative Officer; Sheila Caulkins – Retired Employees Association; Henry Cook – Jacksonville Retirement System Board of Trustees; David Kilcrease – FOP/Corrections Officer Pension Plan
Staff: Kirk Sherman  – Council Auditor’s Office; Derrel Chatmon – General Counsel’s Office; Sharonda Davis – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Guests: Terry Wood, Dick Cohee, Ron Littlepage, Tony Bates, Steve Rankin, Nelson Cuba, Mike Givens
Chairman Corrigan convened the meeting at 3:08 p.m. and introduced John Keane to make a presentation on DROP plans.
Merits of DROP plans
Mr. Keane made a PowerPoint presentation that outlined the operations and finances of the Police and Fire Pension Fund DROP (Deferred Retirement Option Program) plan.  The DROP plan allows an employee in the final years of his or her working career to choose a specific date by which they will retire (up to 5 years in advance) and in those final years to divert 2% what had been their employee pension contribution (7% for police and fire employees) into a personal savings account.  The City does not make an employer contribution to the employee’s personal account during the DROP period.  Mr. Keane stated that the City has saved $41.3 million in employer pension contributions on 946 employees participating in the DROP program since its inception in 1999.  When they reach retirement, DROP participants have several options for receiving the proceeds of their DROP account, including a lump sum distribution or several kinds of annuities.
Mr. Keane explained that the City police and fire DROP plan differs from the Florida Retirement System’s DROP plan in that while the City does not make an employer pension contribution on behalf of an employee in DROP, the state does continue to make contributions on those employees. The guaranteed rate of return on the FRS DROP is 6.5%; the City’s guaranteed rate is 8.4% which was chosen when the DROP plan was implemented in 1999 because that was the average annual return on the pension fund’s investments.  From 1999 through 2007 the DROP investment returns exceeded 8.4% annually; it is only since the stock market crash beginning in 2008 that the investment returns have fallen short of the guaranteed rate of return.  In response to a question, Mr. Keane stated that there are some DROP programs around the country (Houston TX and some jurisdictions in Louisiana, for example) that use a variable or indexed rate of return so that DROP investments are the market rate, not a guarantee.
The conversation then expanded from DROP plans to overall pension funding issues.  Mr. Keane stated that part of the problem with the Police and Fire Pension Fund’s UAAL (unfunded accrued actuarial liability) is that the fund is limited in its range of investment options to safer investments with lower return potential than the FRS or the City’s General Employees Pension Plan.  That hurts the ability of the fund to take advantage of market sectors that provide greater returns and depresses its overall return potential.  Several attempts have been made and will continue to be made in the Florida Legislature to expand the investment options of police and fire pension funds.

In response to a question about how to prevent the UAAL crisis from reoccurring, Mr. Keane suggested that the most fundamental step is for the City to continue to make its full “actuarially sound” pension contributions every year, in good financial times and bad, and to refrain from pension holidays or the use of pension reserves to make current year payments.  The Florida Retirement System has continued to make full annual contributions every year despite the accumulation of big reserves, so when the stock market drops by 20 or 30% its funding ratio only falls from 120% to 100% - still fully actuarially funded even in a down market.  In response to other questions Mr. Keane offered several possibilities for how the City might address the substantial UAAL problem.  One suggestion was a millage levy dedicated to paying off the UAAL – perhaps 1 mill per year for 7 years 0.5 mills per year for 12 years to cover the current $560 million deficit.  Another possibility would be to transfer City land assets to the Police and Fire Pension Fund to redevelop and sell.  Land at Cecil Commerce Center, the old JEA Southside Generating Station property on the Southbank, and the old Federal Courthouse at Monroe and Julia Streets were suggested as possible assets that the PFPF could redevelop and sell to private investors to generate cash for the pension fund and return properties to the tax rolls for the benefit of the City.
City CAO Alan Mosley stated that actuarial studies show the current City pension funds are not sustainable in the long term, regardless of the temporary ups and downs in the investment markets and the current state of the UAAL.  Changes have got to be made to reduce the future expense trends down to something the City can afford, and that is taking the form of the development by the administration of a proposal for a two-tier system of benefits for current and future employees.  Current employees would be vested in the existing pension plan, but employees hired after the adoption of a new plan would have a different set of benefits.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:54 p.m.
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